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Chairman's Notes 

William (Bill)) Jolley 

I welcome all readers to this edition of the ABA Newsletter.  Once again Christine Simpson has compiled an interesting selection of articles and news.

In the peace and quiet following Christmas we might like to reflect on the special gift of literacy given to blind people through Braille.  January 4 is Louis Braille’s birthday, now proclaimed as a special day of remembrance and celebration by the World Blind Union.  The article about Louis Braille, which follows, is one of a number of pieces for this Newsletter taken from the Internet.  Our opportunity is to use the Internet enthusiastically to gather information as never before, and our challenge is to maximise its accessibility to blind people using Braille or speech.  The Internet helps us to promote and distribute Braille.  It’s not a threat to Braille.  It contains all sorts of information about Braille and involving Braille.  Recently I found Pamela Lorimer’s Ph.D. Thesis about the History of Braille on the Internet.

On December 3 there was a very nice function in Sydney to launch the Joan Ledermann Memorial Braille Collection.  This collection of Braille books is sponsored by Royal Blind Society as a tribute to Joan Ledermann in appreciation of her tireless work for blind people through the promotion of Braille Literacy.  The collection is being built up from the five short-listed finalists each year for the Miles Franklin Literary Award.  This will form a very good collection of premium Australian literature.  My special thanks to Frances Gentle for her work to organise the function on behalf of ABA.  We missed Frances at the launch, as she was in East Timor helping to spread the benefits of Braille Literacy through provision of a computer with translation software and Braille embosser.

At the same function the prizes were awarded for the NSW Braille Essay Competition for school students. Read more about it later in this Newsletter.

Progress continues to be slow with development of the UEBC.  The Braille formatting Committee continues to meet by email, but nothing much has been resolved lately.  The Project Committee has been reviewing fundamental decisions.  As reported previously a hot topic is sequencing in Braille.  There was a delay with this discussion because one country proposed that the question of sequencing be deferred until the General Assembly of the ICEB (International Council on English Braille) scheduled for March 2004.  so then we had to vote by email on that proposition.  This procedural motion was defeated, so the discussion of sequencing is resumed.  We expect to resolve this question by the end of January.  

It appears to some of us that opposition to UEBC is crystallising in the NFB (National Federation of the Blind) and the ACB (American Council of the Blind) the two consumer organizations of blind people in the United States.  This makes approval of the UEBC in 2004, as the Braille Code recommended for adoption throughout English-speaking countries, unlikely.  We recently clarified the British position on the UEBC.  We understand that the BAUK position on UEBC is that UEBC contains many good features, some of which are being incorporated into British Braille,  and that it should be viewed as a code which can be used alongside existing codes.  One may conclude from this that BAUK would almost certainly not immediately adopt UEBC to replace British Braille and the associated specialist codes for mathematics and computer science.

Stephen Phippen was in Australia recently on an assignment for NILS.  He is the Codes Specialist at RNIB and Secretary of BAUK.  Bruce Maguire and I met with him by telephone.  We discussed: Phonetics; Updated British Braille; Mathematics Code; and UEBC.

We discussed the British approach to phonetics texts.  BAUK has not updated its phonetics code in recent years.  The substantive code was developed perhaps sixty years ago, with some small updates in the 1970s.  BAUK has no plans to do further work on this code.  BAUK made changes to British Braille a few years ago, mainly clarifying rules associated with the use of capital signs.  So now BAUK is rewriting the manual for British Braille.  It should be published in the next couple of months.  BAUK recognizes the need to revisit the British Mathematics Code, now that the use of capital signs is officially approved in British Braille and will become more widespread in the schools especially.  However, it does not have concrete plans for doing so.

We have recently concluded arrangements with S2k Identity Systems for certification by the ABA of its Braille signage products.  We will extend the same certification to other companies, verifying that their Braille and Tactile Signs meet the physical specifications for good signs.

As we come to the end of another year, I would like to thank those people around Australia who have worked hard for the Braille Authority both nationally and in the Branches.  I wish all of you peace and happiness at Christmas, and happiness and prosperity in the year ahead.

Louis Braille - Creator of the Braille Alphabet 

by Joseph E Sullivan (Founder of Duxbury Systems)

In the French town of Coupvray, near Paris, there stands a little stone house that, in 1809, was the home of the local harness maker, Simon René Braille, his wife Monique, and their growing family. On January 4th of that year, the house grew a little livelier with the birth of their fourth child, Louis. Louis was a bright and inquisitive child, characteristics that were to play a role both in the tragic accident that caused his blindness and in his triumph over the limitations to reading that were the normal consequences of blindness at that time.

At the age of 3, while playing in his father's shop, Louis injured his eye on a sharp tool. Despite the best care available at the time, infection set in and soon spread to the other eye as well, leaving him completely blind.

Fortunately, Louis' parents, together with the local priest and school teacher, were alert to his superior learning abilities and eager to provide him with the opportunity to develop them to the fullest extent possible. So, when Louis became of school age, he was allowed to sit in the classroom to learn what he could by listening. Despite an initial assumption that his handicap would keep him well behind the other pupils, he was soon leading the class.

At the extraordinarily young age of ten, Louis was sent on scholarship to the Royal Institution for Blind Youth in Paris. There too, most instruction was oral, although there were some books in a raised-print system developed by the school's founder, Valentin Hauy. Once again, the diligent Louis did well at his studies, and moreover developed a considerable talent for music, first at the piano and then at the organ. The general idea of a tactile alphabet that would allow blind persons to read and write also began to take shape in his mind at this time.

It was a French army captain, Charles Barbier de la Serre, who actually invented the basic technique of using raised dots for tactile writing and reading. His original objective was to allow soldiers to compose and read messages at night without illumination. Barbier later adapted the system and presented it to the Institution for Blind Youth, hoping that it would be officially adopted there. He called the system Sonography, because it represented words according to sound rather than spelling. 

While the Institution accepted Sonography only tentatively, Louis set about using and studying it with his customary intensity. Soon he had discovered both the potential of the basic idea and the shortcomings in some of Barbier's specific provisions, such as a clumsy 12-dot cell and the phonetic basis. Within three years, by age 15, Louis had developed the system that we know today as braille, employing a 6-dot cell and based upon normal spelling. He also went on to lay the foundations of the braille representation of music, and in 1829 published the Method of Writing Words, Music and Plain Song by Means of Dots, for Use by the Blind and Arranged by Them.

Although Louis Braille went on to become a loved and respected teacher, was encouraged in his research, and remained secure in his own mind as to the value of his work, his system of touch reading and writing was nevertheless not very widely accepted in his own time. Louis Braille died on January 6, 1852. 

In the years that followed, the practicality as well as simple elegance of his braille system was increasingly recognized, and today, in virtually every language throughout the world, it is the standard form of writing and reading used by blind persons. If a blind child is taught braille skills with the same sense of importance that is rightly attached to the teaching of print skills to sighted children, he or she will grow up able to read at speeds comparable to print readers, a life skill of inestimable value. 

Over 150 years after Louis Braille worked out his basic 6-dot system, its specific benefits remain unmatched by any later technology -- though some, computers being a prime example, both complement and contribute to braille. 

Louis Braille Commemorative Event 

By Allen Egerton (Victoria) 

On Saturday October 12, the Victorian branch of the ABA hosted an event to celebrate the life of Louis Braille. This year marks 150 years since his death. His birthday was January 4, 1809 and he died on January 6, 1852. It was felt that early January would be too close to other celebrations and holidays to attract a large number of participants and so, October was chosen;  the event being a Braille Reading Competition and display of past and present braille-related equipment. It was held at the Vision Australia Foundation Library in Glenferrie Road Kooyong.

In addition to the Victorian contestants for the Braille Reading Competition there were approximately 25 other people present.

The display included hand-frames, a crossword puzzle board, a braille writing press, braille books produced prior to the 1932 brailling convention, and braille writing equipment from the 1940s through to the present. PulseData International and Quantum also had some of their Braille related products on display.

The Reading Competition consisted of a junior section with five entrants and an adult section with 16 entrants. We were able to make this a national competition, using telephone link-ups made available to us through Radio for the Print Handicapped network stations across the country.  

The standard of reading was extremely high and, as Nadine Riches (one of our organising Committee members and MC for the day said:  "Louis Braille would have been proud to hear Braille being read so well".  

Reading texts for the junior section were selected from "Looking For Trouble" by John Marsden, and the selected reading passages for adult contestants were taken from "The Art of the Engine Driver" by Steven Carroll. 

We were also delighted to have Steven Carroll as one of our competition judges. 

Junior Section winners were: 

· Rebecca Wong NSW first, 

· Christine Brincat Vic. second and 

· Andrew Head NSW third.  

Senior Section winners were: 

· Lynne King Vic. first, 

· Laurie Hoare WA second and 

· Stefan Slucki NSW third. 

Our thanks and congratulations to all who participated and also to all who donated prizes for our winning contestants. 


Availability of Code books:

· British Braille:  from RNIB or VisEquip (RVIB)

· Braille Primer:  from RNIB or VisEquip (RVIB) 

· Computer Code:  Braille Authority of North America

· Changes to Literary Code as a result of maths Code Changes: unavailable

· Rules for Use of the Capital Sign:  Rosalyn Bates (Round Table)

· Chemistry Code:  Rosalyn Bates (Round Table)

· ABA Formatting Guidelines:  Rosalyn Bates (Round Table)

· Maths Code and work Books:  NILS (Sydney)

Copies of ABA publications cost $20 each, print or Braille. For further information contact Rosalyn Bates: 

Email:  Rosalynb@melbpc.org.au or PO Box 257 Glenhuntly 3163. 
 Braille Library For Fiji.  

By June Ashmore (Immediate Past President of the Canberra Blind Society) 

My first visit to Fiji took place in 1995 where, with a group of Aussies, I attended a regional meeting of the World Blind Union WBU.  We were appalled and saddened to hear that there were no library services in Fiji or the other Pacific islands for people who are blind.  It is still the same today.  People I met on my recent visit said how grateful they were to receive and read the Women’s Weekly and other magazines in braille gathered together and sent to them by Diana Braun.  One gentleman said that he had also enjoyed reading a set of children’s books sent by Maryanne Diamond.

So why was I in Fiji just a few months ago?  Well - Canberra Blind Society (CBS) is in the process of sending 1500 volumes of Braille masters, copying paper and a thermoform machine to Fiji as a gift to UBP.  The collection has been titled the Betty Hauptmann Collection in honour of Mrs Betty Hauptmann, who, with a band of volunteers, created the masters over a period of 30 years using Perkins braillers.  The book titles include Lord of the Rings and Out of Africa.  CBS volunteers have been binding and labelling books so that they are ready to be sent off to Fiji.  

The former Fijian High Commissioner to Australia was most helpful in negotiating the transport of the bulky items by air cargo, at minimum cost.  So far we have sent two cartons of books plus copying paper and the thermoform machine.

I accompanied Mrs Debra Wallace, manager of Can-Braille, the business arm of CBS on a six day visit to Suva early in October.  Costs related to Debra’s flight and accommodation were covered by a grant from the Country Women’s Association and the Pan Pacific Women’s Group with a top up from CBS.  I paid my own fare and meals and shared fairly basic accommodation with Debra.

We were welcomed with open arms by our friends in UBP, dined and taken on a trip to the beach where they introduced us to Kava.  This local alcoholic drink tastes like bitter medicine and makes ones tongue and lips go numb.

We found that UBP does not have the capacity to house the Collection with ease so I have begun negotiations with Mr Ram Shankar, President of the Fiji Association for the Blind (FSB), with a view to housing the Collection in a new room at the school.  The Society supports the School for the Blind and a hostel where children from other islands stay during school term.  There are about 46 children in the school, the majority being severely vision impaired.  

While there, Debra was able to instruct teachers at the school and members of UBP on how to use the thermoform machine and has, since our return to Australia, sent instructional material on braille music and a manual on teaching braille to teachers in need of resource material.  While at the school, Debra managed to repair two Perkins braillers which normally have to go to New Zealand at a cost of $200 each.  

Seta Macanawai is the acting head teacher at the school and some of you may remember that he was the first person in Fiji to use a guide dog.  It has not worked out well - as laws regarding the use of guide dogs in public areas and on transport, have not been developed.

If we receive a positive answer from Mr Shankar regarding housing the collection, I will seek a small grant to enable Debra to spend a week to ten days in Fiji in April 2003 to set up the library and train a volunteer.

I have suggested that a committee made up of representatives from FSB, the school and UBP is formed to oversee the development of the library, copying of the masters and the distribution of copies.  Volumes could be sent by free post, distributed by the five field workers at FSB or collected from the library during school hours.

We hope progress continues.  What you might think about is looking at ways in which we could procure some ongoing support for the library, mainly thermoform paper after the twelve months that CBS has committed to supporting the project.

UBP is a wonderful organisation, with much credit due to Mrs Angeline Chand, and CBS is pleased to have made it possible for braille users to have something of value to read. 

Judy Dixon's Collection of Braille and Tactile-writing Slates

(Editor's Note:  The information below is taken from the home page of "Judy Dixon's Collection of Braille and Tactile-writing Slates."  Judy's page includes a number of photographs as well as detailed descriptions of each of the slates (frames) within her collection.  If you are at all curious, take a look at: http://www.brailleslates.org/  it is well worth the visit!

As a primary tool of literacy, the slate and stylus is a blind person's pencil with similar advantages--extremely portable, low in cost, does not require batteries or electricity, and no moving parts that can easily break. Judy's collection presently consists of 243 individual slates, representing 200 unique items from 25 countries.

What is a Braille Slate?

Typically, a braille slate is a pocket-sized or desktop two-part hinged device. The front portion contains rows of rectangular openings which guide the stylus. The back portion has rows of indentations arranged in cells allowing the stylus to emboss dots on paper.

Writing on a slate is done with a stylus, a small handle made of wood or plastic with a sharp metal point. Styluses come in many shapes and sizes.

While in this collection there are numerous slates that meet this definition, there are also slates with no hinges, slates with no pins, slates that do not write on paper, and even slates that do not produce braille.

In the United States, slates and styli are available from a variety of sources.

The glorious variety of slates in the collection shows an enormous amount of creativity. But, unfortunately, the creativity was not always coupled with the best source of materials or production methods.

Amongst the photographs on the page is one depicting a wide variety of styluses showing them to be of many shapes, sizes, and materials.

Another is a photo of a board slate made by the Royal National Institute for the Blind in London with a beautifully-grained walnut board and a solid brass two-line slate.

Details for all the slates in Judy's collection arranged by country are:

Argentina (1);  Armenia (1); Austria (17); Brazil (2); Chile (1); China (1); the Czech Republic (3); England (14); France (5); Germany (17);  Hong Kong (4); Hungary (1); India (11); Italy (10) Japan (15); Korea (1); Poland (3); Portugal (4); Russia (5); Spain (21); Thailand (1); Turkey (2); the United States (55); Vietnam (1); Yugoslavia (1); and Slates of Unknown Origins (3).

U.S. & Canada Adopt New Braille Terminology

The Braille Authority of North America (BANA) announces a change in terminology to what has been traditionally known as "grade 1" and "grade 2" braille. These categories will now be referred to as "uncontracted" and "contracted" braille respectively.

The change is being made at the request of many in the blindness field. People often confuse grades of braille with first and second grades in elementary school. BANA believes that the change to more accurately descriptive language will increase awareness and improve the overall understanding of how braille is learned, read, written and transcribed.

BANA urges all organizations, agencies, teacher training programs, braille production facilities, software developers, professionals in the field of Blindness and braille readers to incorporate this terminology into writing, publications, presentations and general practice. The ultimate goal is to enhance understanding and more accurately reflect what braille truly is--a versatile and effective reading and writing system for people of all ages who are blind and visually impaired.

An Argument with Fred
By Diana Braun (NSW)

There are a few things I should say about Fred before writing about the argument I had with him.

1.  His name isn't Fred. I made that up.

2.  He does exist, however, and I usually like him.

3.  He knows a great deal more than I do about computers. Come to think of it, so 

     does nearly everybody I know who is computer literate.

Fred owns computers, is fascinated by computers, uses them for the greater part of every day, and teaches other people to use them too.  He probably can read Braille, though I can't prove this.  

Our argument concerned the fact that, if he is asked to teach Braille, he talks his pupils into learning to use the computer instead.  If he had said "as well"  rather than instead, there would have been no argument, but he said Instead and he meant Instead.

"But didn't you ask why they want to learn Braille?"

"They want to write shopping lists and it's much easier if they do that on the computer and print out what they have written."

"What about being able to read a book at your own pace and in your own time?"

"I tell them about books on disk, and teach them to download them."

"That's not the same at all. What about telephone numbers? It would take you a lot longer to find the one you wanted on a computer file than it does for me to check my Braille cards."

"I use a Parrott for that."

"So the batteries are flat."

"Then I use a business Memo."

"What about labeling records, or groceries, or food in the freezer?"

"No problem. You just look up the relevant computer file you made when you brought home the shopping."

He said the same thing about looking up recipes, noting a change of address, in fact doing everything I use Braille to do. I told him he was denying his pupils their freedom of choice, but he wouldn't even admit that.

"They can learn Braille if they want to, after I've finished teaching them how to handle their computers, but they never want to."

Is this because they are mostly older people who find being taught anything new more difficult than they did forty years ago, or because Fred has converted them? 

I think they are missing a lot.  He thinks they are being empowered. There is no way that either of us can or ever will convince the other. 

If I had Fred's job, which would never happen because of my less than perfect computer skills, at least I'd give my pupils both options. I tried to do that for Fred.

"Let me give you a few Braille lessons," I offered, without much hope.

Fred has a very loud, very definite laugh.

CNIB honours Microsoft Canada and Bill Gates: 

The Canadian National Institute for the Blind (CNIB), in conjunction with the World Blind Union, presented the Louis Braille Gold Medal to Bill Gates, Microsoft Chairman and chief software architect in recognition of Microsoft Canada's contribution to developing a digital library system for CNIB. The medal is awarded to individuals who have made an exemplary commitment to advancing the rights and freedoms of blind people around the world. This is the first time the award has been made in Canada, and only the third time in the world. You can read CNIB's release at http://www.cnib.ca/Thatallmayread/news_release.htm.

Braille Labelling

(Editor's Note:  A new section on labelling systems has been added to the Tiresias website at: www.tiresias.org/equipment/labelling_intro.htm, the site from which the information below has been taken.

Blind people often have problems in identifying or differentiating products - this problem has been exacerbated by the increasing use of standardised packaging.  For instance an aerosol can of oven cleaner can feel the same as an aerosol of hair spray. To alleviate this problem many European countries require manufacturers to mark hazardous products with an embossed triangle.

Traditional labelling systems for blind people involve attaching a braille label to the product. Since many blind people do not read braille, there have been various attempts to introduce a set of widely recognised embossed symbols. As yet, none of these systems have come established as an international standard.

For people with low vision the situation is not improving. Legal requirements to add more information to product labelling and the decreasing size of many packages, means that manufacturers are using smaller print sizes. The situation is not helped when brand design requires the text to be printed on a patterned background.

However many partially sighted people find it beneficial to use highly reflective tape to mark edges of objects or steps. The problem is to ensure that the tape remains fixed particularly for prolonged outdoor use.

In recent years various electronic systems have been developed to help with the labelling problem. Typically they use magnetic stripes or bar codes to label the product; and when scanned, the device will output a pre-recorded message usually in speech.

Different systems suit different individuals, so it is highly desirable for the visually impaired user to test a range of systems before deciding which ones to adopt for their use. The situation is greatly alleviated if the user is a systematic and tidy individual.

Topics include:  Braille Labelling;  Clothes Labelling;  Moon Labelling;  Tactile Labelling;  Keytop Overlays;  Glow Tape;  Electronic Labelling;  and Food Labelling.  

 Braille Competition 2002 

By Frances Gentle, - ABA NSW Subcommittee Convenor

This year’s NSW ABA Subcommittee Braille Competition attracted 21 entrants in Years 2 to 12, including students from Tumut, Barham, and Ballina. 

Jenny Sao was awarded the President’s Special Award for Application to Braille because of her exceptional efforts in developing her Braille knowledge and skills over the past three years, since her arrival in Australia from Cambodia.

The theme of the competition was “Your Perfect World”. Students were asked to write a story on the topic: If you had three wishes, how would you change your world?” Stories were to include a decorated title page, and students were given a passage to proofread. 

Of the 21 entrants, 14 returned their entries. The winning entrants were as follows:

High School Section (Years 7-12) – 6 contestants

· First Prize: Dara Mom; 

· Second Prize & President’s Special Award for Application to Braille: Jenny Sao

Primary Section – 5 contestants 

· First Prize: Nelson Ruffatt 

· Second Prize: Remy Sheather

Special School Section – 3 contestants 

First Prize: Katrina Moore

Prizes for this year’s competition were generously sponsored by the following individuals and organizations. 

· Royal Blind Society & National Information Library Service 

· Jeremy Miller, T.E.A.C.H. 

· Pat Dawson 

· David Jones 

· NSW Department of Education and Training

We are very grateful for this support of Braille literacy and the work of the Australian Braille Authority.

The judging panel consisted of Pat Dawson, Diana Braun, Gail Constable, Ruth Silverton, and Frances Gentle. The judging process extended well into the night, with Gail and her son sustaining the energy of the group by the provision of ample food. 

We commend the Braille Competition winners and wish to congratulate all participants for their submissions of high-quality entries. The winning stories are provided below for your enjoyment. 

First Prize: Primary School Division  

Nelson Ruffatt is aged 7 and in Year Level 2 at Avalon Primary School.  He has been using Braille for 3 years.  His Itinerant teacher is Mrs Di Franklin.  

If I could change the world by wishing for three things I would wish for no bullying, no starvation and thirdly no weapons of mass destruction.      

Bullying makes you feel extremely vulnerable and upset. When you are bullied seriously you never ever ever forget what the bullies have said or done to you. Children feel as if they do not want to go to school ever again. People at school, college and high school get bullied.      

Many countries are poor for example in Afghanistan many children and adults get nothing to eat but grass soup.  Wouldn't it be wonderful if we all shared equally in the available money and food.      

Weapons of mass destruction like nuclear, biological and chemical weapons exist in many countries today. It is hard to trust some countries to be sensible with their weapons.  In order for the world to feel safe I would love to be rid of these weapons.      

I've chosen these three things because they were the most dreadful things I could think of. If I could wave a magic wand and make these things vanish how much more of a safer place the world would be. The world might not be perfect but it would be so much more relaxed and more enjoyable for everyone.

Second Prize: Primary School Division  

Remy Sheather is aged 9 and in Year Level 3 at Franklin Primary School, Tumut.  Remy's Itinerant Teacher is Ms Sue Flack


"YOUR PERFECT WORLD".      

If I had three wishes to change my world my first wish would be to get a new big house. My house is to small and we fight over bedrooms. If we got a house with three bedrooms, one for Mum, one for Dimity and one for me we wouldn't have to fight.      

My second wish would be to get some new furniture because our lounge is ripped and our television cupboard is not stable.      

My third wish is to get some sight so I could see where things are so I wouldn't bump in to things all the time.      

If I had these 3 wishes I think my world would be perfect.

First Prize: High School Division  

Dara Mom is aged 17 and in Year Level 11 at Fairvale High School, Fairfield West.  Dara has used Braille for ten years.  Dara's Itinerant teacher is Miss Stubbs. 

"IT'S TIME TO MAKE A CHANGE"

The Perfect World, what is it? If I had three wishes to change my world, I'd begin with trying to make it a better place. Everywhere in the world you hear of many incidences such as wars, bombing and other deadly stories that occur, which affects individual in some ways. But like it or not it's happening around us.      

If I was in control things might be very different. I can't say they'd be perfect because nothing and no one is perfect. One of the things I'd change is the racism against cultures towards each other. In our world, there are many differences between each and every one of us.  Just because we're from other cultures or ethnic  backgrounds shouldn't allow us the right to mistreat and abuse others with different beliefs and traditions from us.      

The next issue to be changed is the ongoing wars and bombings in the macro-world. Have you ever wondered what could have been for those who perished in both wars fighting for our freedom? I've often wondered sometimes what may have happened for the veterans if each one of them had all survived and returned home. Imagine what the world would be like for them. But one thing's for sure, it  wouldn't be the same because things are constantly changing. This is all or most of the good that came out of wars. But on the other hand, George W Bush and his war would be changed by me.  I had three wishes. Surely Americans and him would want to retaliate and make terrorists pay for the destruction of the twin towers, but in the long run, what does it achieve? Probably nothing. So from his actions to continue "the war against terrorism" these ongoing wars are set to provoke further attacks.      

If I was George Bush, my second wish would be to maybe try and come to terms with what's happened and rebuild a better and safer America. To live in peace is better than to live in war zones. Not only in America, but in the world.      

The final wish to be granted is for "equal opportunity" for both men and women. Social generalisations such as "cooking is for girls" or "girls can't do jobs like engineering or mechanics" should and would all be ruled out. Equal opportunity would definitely be offered in my three wishes to make it a better place. Who says women can't be mechanics or do engineering? Why is cooking only for girls? If men don't cook for themselves, no-one will do it. We all have to learn to provide and fend for ourselves. So if that means doing the best at our jobs whether it be females  being mechanics or engineers and males being cooks or chefs, then so be it. With equal opportunity we can feel more satisfied with what we're good at doing best and do it with pride. Also to be able to undertake something you're interested in regardless of gender. We do what we want because we want to, and because we can.      

In my perfect world, the bottom line is, that it isn't a perfect world. We live in happiness in peace than live in fear being surrounded by war zones. We're provided by each other with equal opportunities regardless of our gender. But most importantly, we learn to get along with each other regardless of culture and    ethnicity differences.      

With these three factors all wishes having been granted, I know my world's not perfect, but it might be a much friendlier, safer and peaceful world.                                 

Second Prize: High School Division &  

President’s Award: Special Award for Application to Braille



Jenny Sao is aged 17 and in Year Level 9 at Chester Hill High School. Jenny has been using Braille for three years.  Her Itinerant teacher is Ms Gail Constable.  

I would change my perfect world by three wishes, the first one is, I wish I could see everything in the world, because right now something that I could see is nothing. I wish I could see some people that I really love, I really want to know what their faces look like, I wish I could see my lovely mother, sister, brothers and my good friends that I have known them for long time. Also I wish I could see my lovely and best teachers, that I always have them in my life at the moment.       

The second one is, I wish I could bring my family to Australia, the country that I live in right now. The reason that I really want them to come, because at that moment I have no family here in this safe and beautiful country, then I always miss them, and I really want them to come and live here with me forever.      

The third one is when my lovely family is here, I wish the things will going right and it will never going wrong for us and forever. My sisters and my brothers will going to studying in Chester Hill High school like I do, they will going to be good and lovely students. The reason why I really want them to studying in Chester Hill High because, I always love this school very much, people and the teachers that I knows are very kind and they very friendly, and the environment is clean, it's always clean. In the school is always safe for everybody, I am very lucky because I have a very good school, I am very happy to studying in Chester Hill High, then I always enjoy my works very much.       

If when I have those wishes, my world will be perfect, then I will going to be much happier than ever, and I will never feel very lonely and unhappy like I am right now. I always wish my dreams will come true to me.

First Prize: Special School Division 

Katrina Moore is aged 18 and in Year level 11 at North Rocks School for blind children.  She has been using Braille for twelve years.  Her Vision Support teacher is Mrs. Margaret Pender. 

"MY PERFECT WORLD"

My first wish is that I would like the main characters in a story to become my friends, for example, Heidi, Rapunzel, Cinderella, Sleeping Beauty, and Willy Wonka and the Chocolate Factory.       

I'd like to have a lot of fun just like them.      

Another wish would be to have my trachy taken out sooner rather than later because then I would be able to live a normal life. Then I could have swimming lessons to make me swim a lot better. I wouldn't have to worry about carrying my trachy bag around with my cleaning equipment in it like scissors, gel and my clean trachies.  I wish I could carry a normal handbag to make me a grown up person.      

My third and final wish is that my Nan could move from Portland Victoria and come to live in Sydney. Nan is very special to me and  I love her very much. Every Monday night at 7 O'clock exactly she calls me and we have a little chat. When Nan came up for my 18th  birthday Nan, Mum, and I all went out to have a spectacular Chinese lunch at North Rocks.      I have flown down to Melbourne twice and my Nan and my aunty met me at Tullamarine airport.

Next Issue

Contributions for our next newsletter should reach Christine Simpson either as an email, or an emailed attachment in Word format, by no later thanFriday, March 7, 2003.  Email to:  simpsonc@bigpond.net.au

As a lead up to our AGM at the RoundTable Conference in Melbourne (April 2003), this issue will need to contain reports from State Subcommittee Convenors reporting on their activities for the 2002 calendar year. Please be sure to prepare reports and submit them in plenty of time so that they can be included and circulated as part of this next issue.
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